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Design Review Commission

Minutes (final)

Wednesday, April 21, 2021
 6:00 P.M.

 ZOOM WEBINAR
PRESENT:
Tamie Ehinger, Chair; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair; Rob DuBoff; Leslie DiCarlo; Chris Bennett; 
                             Ellen Sheehan; Sean Smith

STAFF:

Amanda Tucker, Senior Planner, City of Saratoga Springs 
CALL TO ORDER:   Tamie Ehinger, Chair, called the meeting to order at  6:01 P.M.                 

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the proceedings of this meeting are being recorded for the benefit of the secretary.  Because the minutes are not a verbatim record of the proceedings, the minutes are not a word-for-word transcript of the recording.  
A.   APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES:
Rob DuBoff made a motion to approve the minutes of the April 7, 2021 DRC meeting minutes with 
minor edits as submitted.   Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, seconded the motion.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair; in favor; Rob DuBoff, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Sean Smith, in favor
MOTION PASSES: 7-0

B.  POSSIBLE CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS:
The intent of a consent agenda is to identify any application that appears to be “approvable” without need for further evaluation or discussion.  If anyone wishes to further discuss any proposed consent agenda item, then that item would be pulled from the “consent agenda” and dealt with individually. 

                1. #20210302 TRATTORIA FORTUNATA SIGNAGE, 21 Phila Street, Historic Review of wall
                    signage within the Transect-6 Urban Core District. 

                2. #20210321 SARATOGA HOSPITAL SIGNAGE, 15 Maple Dell, Architectural Review of freestanding

                    signage within the Tourist Related Business District.
                3. #20210327 30 LAKE SIGNAGE, 30 Lake Avenue, Architectural Review of wall signage within the

                    Transect-6 Urban Core District.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there were any questions or comments from the Commission.  None heard.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wished to comment on this application.  None heard.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, made a motion in the matter of the Trattonia Fortunata Signage, 21 Phila Street, Saratoga Hospital Signage, 15 Maple Dell, 30 Lake Signage, 30 Lake Avenue, that these applications be approved as submitted.  Chris Bennett seconded the motion.    

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor;
Rob DuBoff, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Sean Smith, in favor
MOTION PASSES:  7-0

C.  DRC APPLICATIONS UNDER CONSIDERATION:
1.     #20210151 SCOTT VARLEY REAL ESTATE TEAM SIGNAGE, 382 Broadway, Historic Review of
    wall signage within the Transect-6 Urban Core District.

Applicant:  Scott Varley 

Agent:  Tom Wheeler, Kristen Macleod, AJ Signs
Mr. Wheeler stated since the applicants’ last appearance before the Commission the building has been painted.  The awning will be removed, there are no moldings in the area where the signage is proposed, the area which houses some old power supplies and conduit will be removed as well.  We have worked with the signage and it will be centered in the area with a 3” depth centered over the window.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated reducing the depth of the sign is helpful.  When we last saw this application, the building was blue and has since been painted.  For the record we did discuss the color and no one on the DRC had any objections to this color.  However, it was not officially approved by this Commission.  It should not have been painted prior to an official approval.  The sign you are proposing is still an internally lit light box.  This is your third appearance before the Commission, and we are adamant about the internally lit light box sign not being appropriate.  There have been no changes to the sign.

Mr. Wheeler again indicated that there are several other signs in this area with the same type of lighting in their signage.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated at the last appearance before the Commission a suggestion was made regarding the possibility of halo lighting or reverse lighting which would be more appropriate in this location. It appears your client was not open to any changes.  This type of signage is not appropriate for this location.  

Mr. Wheeler stated the applicant is looking for a high-class sign like other signs in the area.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated she appreciates any business on Broadway going for a classic look which is appropriate and how it should be.  We have one of the most historic main streets in the United States.  It should all be about class.  The Chair stated it is interesting right now there is projected lights on the sidewalk of Broadway and a large TV screen up against the windows promoting all sorts of things.  This is a direct contradiction to what is the intent of the applicant.

Sean Smith spoke regarding the type of signage proposed, what Scott is proposing has a star stream effect with lights projecting on the ground and is not with the character of what is on Broadway and does not fit in with the building or the façade.  There is an opportunity to use architecture to fit a better sign there that works better with downtown.  There is a distinct comfort level and feeling to downtown, it is based on the level of light and the idea of the LED signs, the City is not 

comfortable with. The signs downtown are softer lit.  There is a real estate agency one or two doors down and they do not have a sign that is lit at night.  This business does not seem to need direction at night like a hotel or restaurant.  I do not feel this sign fits the character of the building or Broadway.  

Mr. Wheeler stated LED lights come in color temperatures.  This could be lit with a lower color temperature.

Chris Bennett stated he sees a missed opportunity here.  He likes the sign and font.  He suggested recreating the panel below the window above the window and center the sign in the middle. By picture framing your sign and recreating the architectural detail, it would be a perfect solution enhancing that area. Perhaps some type of lighting maybe a bar to shine down on it.  There is so much light on Broadway now.      
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was anyone in the audience who wished to comment on this application.  None heard.
Rob DuBoff made a motion in the matter of the Scott Varley Real Estate Team Signage, 382 Broadway, Historic Review of wall signage the Design Review Commission denies the application for the following reason – this type of signage is not appropriate for this historic location or historic structure to be installed upon.  Leslie DiCarlo seconded the motion.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.
VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor;

Rob DuBoff, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Sean Smith, in favor

MOTION DENIED:  7-0

Amanda Tucker, Senior Planner, stated the applicant can submit a new application for new signage.  Regarding window signage there are restrictions and size constraints listed in the zoning ordinance.

       2.     #20210208 SARATOGA HONDA EXPANSION, 3402 Route 9, Initiation of Coordinated Review and

               Deferral of Lead Agency Status for a Service Addition for an existing car dealership within the Office

               Medical Business-2 District.

Applicant:  Saratoga Honda 

Agent:  Shawn Corp, Dennis McGown, Brett Balzer, Balzer & Tuck Architecture

Mr. Corp provided a brief overview of the project.  A visual of the site plan was provided.  The demand for service has increased over the years.  The Honda Corporation noted they do not have enough bays to handle the demand of the customers.  What is being proposed is an 80-foot extension to the south, increasing the bays by 10 and providing a small addition for parts delivery with better security.  The Site Plan was provided noting the floor plans and elevations.  Materials will match what currently exists.  
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated with a project of this nature we normally defer Lead Agency Status to the Planning
Board.  The Chair made a motion in the matter of the Saratoga Honda Expansion, 3402 Route 9, the DRC

Defers Lead Agency for SEQRA to the Planning Board should they seek it.  Ellen Sheehan seconded the motion.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.
VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor;

Rob DuBoff, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Sean Smith, in favor

MOTION PASSES:  7-0

               3.      #20210207 HIGGINS SINGLE FAMILY ADDITION, 24 Fifth Avenue, Historic Review of an addition 

                        and exterior modifications to an existing single-family residence within the Urban Residential-1 District.
Application:  Tim Higgins
Agent:  Dennis McGowan, Brett Balzer, Balzer, Tuck Architecture

Mr. McGowan provided photographs of the existing home on the corner of Fifth Avenue and Ludlow Street as well as the surrounding homes in the neighborhood.  The applicants are proposing a two-story addition to the south of the property, infilling a corner of the home where the existing patio exists, as well as second story addition over the first floor.  All elevations were presented and reviewed.  The roof on the west elevation first floor will remain but be extended with a similar color.  The second story addition roof will have shingles to match the existing roof.   On the east elevation the roof pitch will remain and be extended to encompass the two-story addition with the shingles.  The south elevation shows the infill with the new first story addition, and to the first-floor right is the existing first story portion of the home with the second story addition.  We have received comments from the Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation concerning the existing windows on this elevation.  What currently exists and the features on the home have driven the design for the curved bay on the rear second floor with a similar roof configuration with shingles to match those on the front of the home.  An existing second floor terrace is relocated to the left where we will replicate similar railings and balusters to that on the front porch.  Similarly, the windows will be double hung with some casement and picture windows to replicate those on the front as well.  The materials for the addition will be the same cedar shingles as on the house and some paneling around the first-floor windows.  Keeping the same trim sizes and profiles which currently exists on the home now.  We are proposing a round fan window on the second floor.  Perspective views were also provided.  In the rear we are reworking roof lines to provide a covered entry and accommodate the new 2 story addition.  On the south elevation there is a fan window which was discussed at a previous meeting by the Commission and the Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation. Our position as well as our client’s position is to remove that fan window and introduce the round window.  There is a design reasoning for the change in window.  A photograph was provided from the Preservation Foundation showing this 1899 ES Child Colonial home.  Floor plans of this home were also provided noting the presence of an addition to the home verified by the foundation parging.
Mr. Balzer spoke about the fan window and believes it is not in keeping with the home.  There is a fan window on another elevation of the home and that lead to the round window on the south elevation.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation supplied a letter to the Commission which was read into the record “The Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation has reviewed the application for the addition and exterior alterations at 24 Fifth Avenue.  The Colonial Revival style residence was built in 1899 and is a contributing building to the East Side Historic District listed on the National Register of Historic Places.  It was designed by New York City architect E.S. Child and is like the Colonial design No. 808 depicted in Child’s 1903 book, Colonial Houses.  The Preservation Foundation did attach samples of the passages in that book.   The Foundation does not object to the proposed rear addition.  However, the paired square and fan shaped windows in the gable are character defining features of the house and a trademark of the architect as seen in his other designs, including the house at 46 Ludlow Street.  The Foundation recommends that the paired windows be replicated and reversed (preferably salvaged, if possible) and placed in the west side of the gable rather than placing a decorative round window in the center of the gable.  This would be more in keeping with the overall asymmetrical character of the house”.  There was also an indication of the connector and some suggestions about paint color.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated based on that, and the relevance of discussion on these windows the Preservation Foundation will  speak regarding this application.  

Samantha Bosshart, Executive Director, Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation.   As stated in my correspondence and examples provided, the fan window paired with another window is the architect’s trademark.  Overall, the addition is thoughtful and works but the Foundation feels windows are a character defining and unique feature, is visible from the street and ties the house to the carriage house on Ludlow Street.  She appreciates the thoughtfulness of the design.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the windows, some brackets and a roof line were discussed on the Commission’s caravan and are a concern.

Sean Smith stated there was concern voiced on the south elevation the roof above the door extending to the balcony on the second floor. 
Mr. Balzer spoke regarding the roof over the entryway door and why this was configured in this fashion.

DISCLOSURE: 

Ellen Sheehan disclosed that she knows Lisa and Tim Higgins.  She has no financial interest in this application, and  She can be objective in voting on this application.  
Ellen Sheehan spoke about the round window on the south elevation and feels it works.  It would be nice to use the fan window somewhere on the house.  The design is well done.
Rob DuBoff stated this is a successful addition.  The area above the entry door would be hidden better by cedar shingles.  Regarding the two tiny windows on the south elevation, it would be nice to reuse them or regroup them, so they are not lost.

It is a trademark of this architect and a character defining feature of the home.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated if this is a trademark of the architect who built this structure, it should not be omitted.  

Sean Smith proposed using the fan windows on the south elevation adjacent to the porch door to provide light in this area.

Chris Bennett stated this is a great design and has enhanced the property.  The window belongs where the round window

is currently located.  It works nicely there.

Leslie DiCarlo stated this home is in a prominent location easily viewed from all three sides.  The addition is nicer than what was there before.  Also, the door in the south elevation with the sidelights becomes more prominent as a primary entrance.  Why were the brackets chosen for the overhang instead of mimicking the pillars in the front?
Mr. Balzer stated those were taken from an earlier photograph of the home and where they took their cues from.  A photo was provided to the Commission.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wished to comment on this application.  

Samantha Bosshart, Executive Director, Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation stated there was an addition on the rear of the building that does appear on the 1948 Sanborn Map.  

Rob DuBoff stated the 1900 Sanborn Map does not include this house.  He questioned the choice of materials for the balustrade, brackets, and trim as well as the reasoning for an aluminum clad window versus wood?
Mr. Balzer stated all wood no synthetic materials for the balustrades, brackets, and trim.  Any opportunity to use a bit of a maintenance free product and one that the Commission or the Preservation Foundation is averse to we will.  
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated what she is hearing from the Commission is the addition looks great, mass and scale are appropriate as well as the quality of materials, the fenestration works, and the street orientation of the addition is great.

The fan windows are the hang up.  The window should remain part of the home.  Several suggestions were made by the Commission members as to where these windows could be used since they are a character defining feature of the home.

Mr. Balzer stated we would need to relocate the windows in question in some fashion on the home.  The owners are open to that, and we will be willing to locate this on the home simply not on a prominent gable.  We would like to use the round window where it is proposed.  We are not even sure that these are original to the home.  
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated she is not comfortable approving the application with the windows returning for Administrative
Action.  She prefers the applicant return in two weeks after you have a conversation with your clients and present some options for the location of the windows in question as that time.  Our next meeting is scheduled for May 5, 2021.
               4.      #20210315 INGRAM PARTIAL DEMOLITION AND ADDITION, 207 Nelson Avenue, Historic Review of 

                        partial demolition and new additions to an existing single-family residence within the Urban Residential-3

                        District in an Architectural Review District.
Applicant:  Klare & Matt Ingram

Agent:  Sue Davis, SD Atelier Architecture

Mr. Ingram stated following the sketch discussion in October they have spent months reviewing the feedback and 

their family’s needs now and in the future.  

Mrs. Ingram provided a visual overview of the project and application for the Commission’s review.  The home was purchased by the Ingrams in 2014.  This 1500 sq. ft. Greek Revival was built in the 1850’s and is a contributing building to the East Side Historic District on the National Register of Historic Places.  They needed to make some initial investments to make the home safe, restore the historic internal features and return to working order electrical, plumbing and heating systems as well as structural stabilization.  This current project is requesting improvement to accommodate their family with the addition of one bedroom and full bath, functional kitchen and living space and a one-car garage.  The design will maintain and repair the original primary structure, enhance functionality, and conform to zoning.  A visual of the site context was provided. Sweeney Way to the south, a rare American elm located to the northwest of the property is listed on Sustainable Saratoga’s registry of historic trees to preserve, and the addition of a one-car garage on the north side of the property with a link connecting to the original structure functioning as a mudroom and entry.  This proposal includes removing the existing one-story expansion at the south and replacing it with a two-story addition that would access a rear addition housing a third bedroom and second full bath.  Existing and proposed floor plans were also provided as well as a 3-D Rendering of the existing exterior comparing mass and scale to the proposed exterior.  A review of all elevations was reviewed.  The front/east elevation notes retaining and repairing the front porch and retain the original front door.  This will include shoring up the structure, re-framing the floor and installing new Douglas Fir tung and groove porch decking.  Some of the porch columns have rotted, some beyond repair and will be replaced with a Tuscan style wood or fiberglass columns.  The metal roof on the porch has deteriorated as well and if needed will be replaced in kind.  We are proposing to remove the current vinyl siding to assess the condition of the original siding underneath which will either be repaired and retained or replaced.  

Ms. Ingram stated following the October 7, 2020 sketch discussion the following changes were made to their application.  The entry on the link has been pushed back and the rear door has been removed to optimize use of the decreased square footage.  The entry façade has been modified to incorporate a glass door, so the link is better distinguished.  The one car garage and the link have been setback to defer prominence to the primary façade.  The garage has been in this area to protect the root zone of the American elm.  The south elevation shows the two-story addition at center, and the rear addition at west.  The existing addition to the south of the property has a stone foundation and was built by the time the home appears on the Sanborn Maps however, the structure is not architecturally significant or fully original.  All materials 

on the interior were replaced not in kind.  This portion of the existing structure does not confirm to current zoning and is less than two feet from the property line and Sweeney Way.  We are proposing to remove this portion of the structure and replace it with a two-story addition which keeps with the original intent of the home and conforms to zoning.  On the west elevation, we are proposing removal of a rear wood porch which is not original to the home to allow for a two-story addition which would extend as far as the porch does currently.  Views of the west/back elevation of the home showing the mass and scale.  Our neighbors are aware of our proposed plans and have been very receptive.  

Ms. Davis reviewed the materials proposed for the project.  Where possible original materials will be used and preserved. The following products have been selected by the applicants when original materials cannot be repurposed or reused.  The front/east elevation will retain and repair the front porch and retain the original front door, shoring up the structure, re-framing the floor and installing new Douglas Fir tonge and groove porch decking.  Some of the porch columns have rotted, some beyond repair and those will be replaced with a Tuscan style wood or fiberglass columns.  We are proposing to remove the current vinyl siding to assess the condition of the original siding underneath which will either be repaired and retained or replaced. Anderson 400 Woodwright Windows are proposed except for the original windows which will remain. A carriage house style door will be used for the garage,  Siding will be wood siding or fiber cement board, and Boral for the trim.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the applicant’s choice of materials is very appropriate especially the use of all-natural materials and reusing and repurposing when possible.  The Commission this evening will be focusing on the addition and its significance if any historically or architecturally, and then the garage.  The Chair questioned the distance from the house to the garage and the link set back.

Ms. Davis stated the garage it is setback 16 feet from the face of the house.  The link is set further back from the face of the garage, about five to six feet from the face of the garage with a full glass door.  This is a one story, one car garage.   
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the Commission is looking at three things, the removal of the addition, the new additions, and the garage as well as exterior changes.  We will begin with the removal of the existing addition.  This addition has been there for some time but not original to the structure.  The Commission is tasked to enforce certain standards and guidelines by the City.  There are extenuating circumstances and the proximity to Sweeney Lane, the historic elm that you are dealing with. preserving is essential.  This is a basic stubby addition.  It does not retain any historical or architectural significance it may have once had and has been compromised over the years.

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, agrees with the Chair, it does not seem that the little side addition does not have historical or architectural significance.  In preserving the historic elm this addition will need to be dealt with.  She has no objection to the demolition of this addition.  

Leslie DiCarlo agrees with her fellow Commission members.  She is familiar with this property and it does have two problematic areas, Sweeney Way and the Elm is beautiful.  The addition is not aesthetically pleasing.  She sees no reason to keep it.  The stone foundation under the addition could be used for planting areas to continue to mark something was there.

The Ingrams noted they are very much in favor of re-using any historical items which can be salvaged and reused.

Rob DuBoff stated this addition dates to 1889 on the Sanborn Map.   
Mrs. Ingram stated the only documentation they have regarding the addition was provided by Samantha Bosshart,

Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation.

Samantha Bosshart, Executive Director, Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation stated this house, and the extension appears in the 1850’s map.  It has been there for an awfully long time and been with the property for over 170 years and it is significant.

Rob DuBoff questioned why the Commission would consider this not to have architectural or historical significance after previously noting in an application that a garage had architectural or historical significance?

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, stated this is a different situation. This is on Sweeney Lane; the property houses a historical elm and the interior of the addition and parts of the exterior of the addition have been very well redone.  This is different

from the garage in the previous application which has historical significance but no real architectural significance. 

Leslie DiCarlo stated it is the extenuating circumstances.  It is the placement of it on the property.  The garage is pretty much the same as when it was built, of its time and place and is appropriate.  The addition placement was appropriate at some time, but it is no longer appropriate, and it is not what it was.  We do not even know what it was or what it was used for and the materials have been replaced.  I do not believe there is any indication that it some specific use appropriate years ago.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated procedurally we will review SEQRA assessment and determination.

SEQRA REVIEW:    

The Commission reviewed Part II of the SEQRA Assessment form.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the DRC has determined based upon the information and analysis of Part II of the SEQRA Environmental Assessment Form this will not result in any significant adverse environmental impacts.  Leslie Mechem seconded.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor;

Rob DuBoff, opposed Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Sean Smith, in favor

MOTION PASSES:  6-1

Samantha Bosshart, Executive Director, Saratoga Springs, Preservation Foundation stated she struggles with the quote of the challenge with Sweeney Way because it has been there for 170 years and survived.  
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated with the discussion and the SEQRA determination completed we can now move onto a formal determination for demolition.
Ellen Sheehan made a motion in the matter of the Ingram Partial Demolition, 207 Nelson Avenue, consistent with Section 7.5.11 “Demolition” of the City’s Zoning Ordinance, the Design Review Commission determines that this property does not have Architectural and/or Historical Significance contributing to the historic fabric and resources of the City of Saratoga Springs.  Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, seconded the motion.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor;

Rob DuBoff, opposed; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Sean Smith, in favor

MOTION PASSES:  6-1

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated with that portion of the application completed we can now discuss the addition portion of the application.  The DRC in reviewing additions to historic structures looks at mass and scale, the height, and the proportion of the addition.  Our standards and guidelines state any additions to historic structures should be smaller in nature, simpler, less prominent, and not competing with the original structures.  There should be a clear delineation between the addition and the historic structure.  We also review materials, the fenestration, the entrances, the location on the lot all of that comes into play.  What first jumps out is the height.  It appears the height of the addition is the same height as the original structure. 
Ms. Davis provided a view of the south elevation which shows the addition lower than the original structure.  The rear

addition is in line with the current roof and is not intended to go any higher than the original structure.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated as per our standards and guidelines the additions to a historic structure should be smaller, in scale and distinguished from the original structure.  The Chair stated she is not comfortable with the height, specifically the rear addition.  Is there any consideration to reduce the size?  The Chair noted she is not comfortable with the size as currently proposed and feels it is not appropriate.

Mrs. Ingram stated this is something which was not discussed earlier, and they have not yet considered any alternatives.

Certainly, they can, they just have not yet.   

Ms. Davis stated the addition on the south elevation is two feet below the ridge of the original structure.   Regarding the addition to the rear, the width of it is impacted with what is being done with the floor plan.  The roof has a low pitch.
There is the possibility of lowering the plate height which would lower the roof pitch a bit. This is not going to be perceived from the street.  Ms. Davis spoke why the addition was designed in this manner.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated she understands this will involve a change in program, but she is not comfortable with the height as currently proposed.  The Chair stated she does not feel the height of the rear addition is not proportionate to the original structure.  The addition on the south elevation is reduced by two feet and she is not sure that is enough to not detract from the original structure. 
Rob DuBoff stated the design is great.  However, there is no way around having the addition be at the same height as the original structure.  The guidelines and standards dictate that it should be lower, and he agrees with what the Chair is suggesting, but there is no other way to add this space in his opinion.  

Chris Bennett agrees with Rob 100%.  Knowing how things go together, dropping the roofline, would be a mess.  He appreciates the clean lines and the replication of the molding.  The massing of the rear is basically hidden by the appropriate side bump out addition.  Mr. Bennett stated the addition will not overwhelm the building, it can tolerate it and he does not feel the original structure is compromised by the addition.  He appreciates the architectural details the architect has incorporated into the design.  It is a nice project.  

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, agrees that the new bump out is going to hide the rear addition.  She agrees with what Chris stated regarding the rear addition roofline as well.  
Leslie DiCarlo stated she agrees with everything that has been said.  It is better to continue the roofline from east to west than to appear cobbled together.  She feels it is appropriate.

Ellen Sheehan stated the addition really does work.  The character defining features of the main house are maintained.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated when you purchase a small historic home in Saratoga Springs you know what you are buying,

and additions are not always a guarantee.  The Chair is in favor of an addition in theory and very much looks forward to helping the applicant.    

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wished to comment on this application.  

Samantha Bosshart, Executive Director, Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation stated she appreciates the DRC reviewing each of the additions individually.  However, there are additions on three sides.  It is really a Greek Revival, which typically is very symmetrical.  This is no longer symmetrical, and it no longer reads as a Greek Revival.  The mass and scale of all the additions dwarf the structure.

Mrs. Ingram spoke regarding the proposed project plans and attempt to balance the changes to the home so that it will maintain some balance and asymmetry.  They wanted to conscientiously add on to the home and basically maintain the current footprint.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated we will move onto discussing the proposed garage, location, size, and connector as they apply to the proposal.  There are restrictions to the site plan, especially the historic tree.  The allowance of an attached garage

is something which the DRC typically does not approve in a historic district.

Rob DuBoff questioned if an arborist had been consulted regarding the historic elm and its root system and what could and could not be built at the rear of the property.  

Mr. Ingram spoke regarding the historic tree and they did have an arborist visit the site.  We have spoken to the City Arborist on occasion as well.   This was prior to any discussion of adding onto the home.
Rob DuBoff stated what was the determination regarding an addition in the rear of the property regarding the preservation of the tree.  In visiting the site, it does appear there is ample room in the rear of the property.  He stated perhaps an expert determination if or where a structure could be placed in the rear of property might be in order before a final determination and approval are made.  An attached garage such as this is a suburban look that we tend not to approve in a historic district.  The garage should be placed in the rear of the property with an entrance off Nelson Avenue or Sweeney Way.  This is the standard in the historic district.

Ellen Sheehan stated this is a suburban look.  She hears what Rob has stated and she does not know what the options are getting closer to the elm.  It is risky.   It does not appear there are any other solutions, this could work.  It currently looks like a two-car helipad, perhaps changed down to a single car driveway which would be an improvement.
Ms. Ingram stated the current driveway will remain in its location.  Details on the driveway are not fully shown.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated with the proposed driveway and garage.  Will the driveway remains as wide as is currently existing? 

Ms. Davis stated she would need to measure the driveway.  They were more focused on the house this evening.  There is a driveway a green strip and a walkway.  This will remain.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the driveway as it appears in the rendition appears to reduce the overall appearance of mass.

That same wide driveway has a completely different feel.  It is a different lot treatment.  We would need some clarification on this.  

Ms. Davis stated we will provide clarity on the green space and driveway.  

Leslie DiCarlo stated the driveway is important for several reasons.  When the driveway was installed, there was a conversation about the lack of a permit for the driveway or the curb cut.

Mrs. Ingram stated there was a permit requested through DPW.  Regrettably, we were unaware this pertained to DRC purview as well.

Leslie DiCarlo stated she was hoping this would have been remedied somewhat by this project.

Mrs. Ingram stated this is not included in this application we were focused on the structure.  There are no planned changes to the hardscape elements.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated it is important for the DRC to obtain some clarification on that and renderings that are accurate.

The placement of driveway on the lot and the amount of square footage it covers does influence the overall appearance of mass.  This is what we are trying to reduce and is important to have further clarification on.  Regarding the connector, it is more than a connector and is setback from the main structure.

Mrs. Ingram stated the connector contains a mudroom and to the rear an efficiently sized laundry room. 


Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated while connectors serve their purpose, especially in historic home additions, it is essential to

distinguish the original structure from the addition.  They can also dominate the overall appearance of the house.  It is important that they remain as subtle and small as possible.  

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, stated that the garage and connector are appropriate since it is setback and not particularly obtrusive.  Having a fair amount of glass does help to open it up. The width of the driveway in front of the connector does seem a bit overwhelming.  The garage and connector do tie well with the house and there are few options regarding the garage placement.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated we will move onto the proposed materials.  The materials are of great quality and natural materials.  The Andersen 400 Woodwright windows are appropriate for the exteriors consistent with the front.  Are there any questions or comments or concerns regarding the proposed materials?
Rob DuBoff stated the applicant mentioned removing the existing vinyl siding to see what was underneath.  If what is there can even remotely be spray painted, patched, or repaired it should remain especially on the original structure as proposed to replacement with cement board.  The same would hold true with the columns.  It looks like they can be repaired as opposed to be replaced.  

Chris Bennett stated most wooden products can be repaired and preserved.  There is some integrity with those old details we do not want to get rid of at a cost saving as well.

Mr. Ingram stated a neighbor who is a builder examined the porch columns.  One column is collapsing under the weight of the porch and the weight has split the other three columns.  If there is a chance to repair and reuse that is fine.  If not

we will replace with more Greek Revival type features.
Chris Bennett spoke to the repair of the columns rather than replacement in most cases.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wished to comment on the application.

Samantha Bosshart, Executive Director, Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation stated the original windows on the front façade are six over six.  On the renderings it shows the new windows six over one.  The six over six will be restored on the front façade but why the six over one in the additions. 

Ms. Davis stated they thought they were six over one but if they are six over six, they will match the six over six and retain the original windows on the front façade.  They will submit an updated rendition for the file.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, summarized the action of the Commission this evening.  The demolition of the existing addition has been approved and the applicant can move forward with that.  SEQRA has been completed.  There are several items the Commission will need in moving forward specifically more details on the driveway and the walkway.  What the intention is to connect with the newly proposed garage and how this will affect the overall decision on Mass and Scale.  Mr. DuBoff is correct, and we should have documentation on file from an arborist ruling out the rear placement of the garage.  The Commission does meet again on May 5th.             

                5.     #20200627 TRIMBLE GARAGE AND MUDROOM, 139 Grand Avenue, Architectural Review of exterior 

                        modifications and a new accessory structure for an existing single-family residence in the Urban 

                        Residential-3 District.
Applicant:  Paul & Rebecca Trimble

Agent:  Bob Flansberg, Dreamscapes Unlimited
Mr. Flansberg provided a visual of the property survey.  The property is at the corner of Beekman Street and Grand Avenue.  There is currently a detached garage located at the rear of the property.  The driveway is currently off Beekman Street with an existing curb cut which will be modified.  The proposed addition to the principal structure is a mudroom/pantry addition with a covered porch.  Views of the south elevation were provided noting the addition of the and the covered porch.  Cues were taken from the front porch in matching the columns and a Greek Revival type roof.  The color scheme for the home is proposed to change to a white body, maintaining and repairing the existing siding and replacing the windows with new aluminum clad exterior black windows matching the existing window size.  The columns will be white with a black standing seam roof.  Siding in the gable to match the existing in terms of reveal.  Views of all other elevations were provided to the Commission.  We are proposing a 30-year architectural shingle on the main and addition roofs, color black.  Floor plans were provided along  with the proposed garage elevations.  We have tried to mitigate the scale of the structure to keep in concert with the main structure.  We are matching the color and reveal of the main house.  Floor plans of the garage were provided as well.  We have appeared before Zoning prior to our appearance before the DRC.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, questioned where the replacement windows would be located.  

Mr. Trimble stated all the windows in the entire house were a cheap replacement vinyl window.  We had some issues 

during January with several windows and they were replaced with black aluminum clad windows.  There are no vinyl windows remaining in the home they have all been replaced with aluminum clad.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated in reviewing applications such as this, we look at the mass and scale of the addition,

The height and proportion to the original structure, the fenestration, the rhythm of the windows, the door placement, and the quality of the materials.  Replacement of the vinyl windows with aluminum clad is an upgrade and most likely would have been approved.  Those changes never appeared before the Commission for approval.  

Mr. Trimble stated this was brought forth by Samantha Bosshart when she visited the home.  With our presence here tonight, we do want to stay within the guidelines and boundaries of DRC approval.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated she appreciates the design and size and mass and scale of the proposed addition.  The fact that it is smaller in scale but compliments the original structure.  The use of materials is appropriate and done incredibly well.  In terms of the garage there had been some concern about the location on the property.  The materials for the garage and the design are very well done.  More details on the garage doors would be helpful.  The Preservation Foundation did have some concern regarding the front door and appropriateness of the front door changes.

Mr. Flansberg provided a visual of the plot plan showing the location of the garage 5 feet off the property line.  There is a current driveway and curb cut in this location. There is a maple tree close to the property line on the left elevation prompting the use of smaller windows in this location.  We have allowed full sized windows elsewhere on the structure.  A cut sheet was included for the garage doors and is a wood look fiberglass carriage style door.    

Rob DuBoff stated this is a nice design and materials are fine.  The mudroom addition is fine.  The change out of the windows from vinyl to aluminum clad is fine.  Mr. DuBoff provided an explanation regarding what is meant by replacement in kind and is invoked when the subject material is deteriorated beyond repair.  Also, the applicant is proposing a Timbertech product to replace the wood flooring on the porch.  We typically prefer a wood product.

Mr. Trimble stated he is partial to a Timbertech product, legacy line that has a close wood grain appearance.  The porch is exposed to the elements and deterioration.  I like the maintenance free aspect of it.

Rob DuBoff stated there are wood products that would last longer than what you currently have on the porch.

He agrees with the Preservation Foundations comments on the front door.  It does not appear in keeping with the style of the home.

Chris Bennett stated the front door is an important element to the house.  Finding an old historic door would be 

more appropriate.  The porch decking does not look that bad.  Repair would be cost effective.

Ellen Sheehan questioned if the front porch full length windows were wood?

Mr. Trimble stated they are wood and are original to the home and will remain.

Mr. Flansberg stated the door will be replaced not the side lights or any pediments, simply the door.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience wished to comment on this application.  

Samantha Bosshart, Executive Director, Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation stated she agrees much of this project is great.  She appreciates that the owners reached out to talk about their plans.  The biggest concern is making sure the front door is appropriate to the style.  She is happy to help the homeowners in that direction. A solid panel door would be the direction to go.  On the garage, when the trees are no longer there, that façade could be visible from Washington Street and felt more fenestration was necessary.
Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated in reviewing the application it appears the Commission agrees with approving this application.  Thank you for your diligence in assuring that your proposed project meets the guidelines and standards for the City of Saratoga Springs.  

Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, made a motion in the matter of the Trimble Garage and Mudroom, 139 Grand Avenue that the application be approved with the following conditions – The applicant will repair the front porch decking and replace the front door preferably with an appropriate solid panel door.  The applicant will confer with the Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation and return for administrative approval on the door.  Rob DuBoff seconded the motion.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if there was any further discussion.  None heard.

VOTE:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, in favor; Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, in favor; Leslie DiCarlo, in favor; Chris Bennett, in favor;

Rob DuBoff, in favor; Ellen Sheehan, in favor; Sean Smith, in favor

MOTION PASSES:  7-0

                 6.    #20200175 BOGER PORCH RENOVATION,  41 George Street, Historic Review of a roof replacement

                        within the Urban Residential-3 District.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated this application had been before the Commission many months ago specifically for a roof replacement.  At that point, several recommendations were made.  Since that time, the slate roof has in fact been replaced

with asphalt.  So, the applicant is before the Commission to discuss that, so that we can make some intelligent decisions and move forward.  

Applicant:  Suzanne Boger
Ms. Boger stated we appeared before the Commission a while back.  We purchased a Historic Home in Saratoga.  We  encountered some additional issues with the home with asbestos removal, and a street water connection.  Through that process we appeared before the Commission with our proposed renovations and those were completed as presented.

We continued with our research on slate experts along with our engineer and architect.  We have provided documentation to the Commission noting the documentation that the slate roof was unrepairable.  When we purchased our home over two years ago, we utilized Rich Martin to look at our home prior to purchase.  We knew his experience and expertise.  He also stated that the roof was at the end of its life.  After the slate specialist review, he noted concern regarding the roofs ability to support the slate, due to our renovations which included thoroughly insulating so that it was an environmentally healthy house and energy efficient.  The engineers concern was that when you insulate it retains snowpack which increases weight and the combination of that with the weight of new slate, was unsure the structure could support that.  It was his recommendation was convert to asphalt.  Our intention was to return to the Commission when the remainder of the renovations were completed.  The massive snowstorm before Christmas followed by rain resulted in water coming into the house.  I called the City twice and left messages with no return call.  We needed to save the house and protect our investment and all the monies we invested into it.  We retained a roofer through our contractor and through other recommendations on an emergency basis who showed us several homes in the historic district whose roofs were replaced with these architecturally approved appropriate shingles.  We were relied on the roofer and our contractors and had the roof replaced.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if the roofing contracting who replaced the roof was present this evening.

Mrs. Boger stated no he is not.   Ridgeline roofing did provide examples of several homes in the area whose roof he did replace.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated you did provide correspondence from Mr. Martin.  He is one of the City’s finest contractors. He 

recommended that the roof be replaced since it was at the end of its life.  He also stated that the roof could be repaired or parts of it replaced but that it would be a yearly maintenance and a pain in the neck and therefore recommended replacement.  His statement that it could be repaired is significant.  That is what we look at.  It was a character defining feature of your home.  You have a beautiful home, and it is a contributing structure to the neighborhood.  The roof was amazing, unique and a shame to lose it.  Changes like this are catastrophic.  You had indicated that Sardella Slate had come out and spoke to you as well as Scott Burlingham from SB Engineering.  Do you have documentation from them?
Mrs. Boger stated this was included in the correspondence sent to city staff.
Amanda Tucker, Senior Planner stated apparently the attachment failed and never came through.  

Mrs. Boger stated she will resend them to staff.  She did read the following for the Commission’s information into the record.  

Sbardella Slate – after a thorough inspection of your slate roof, at 41 George Street, Saratoga Springs, we recommend full replacement versus extensive repair due to the poor condition.  The existing slate roof has met its life expectancy due to it being “soft”, “punky” and a lack of underlayment in the overall condition.  It would need extensive ongoing repairs and maintenance which would be very pricy and would not guarantee it against leaks, or ongoing issues.  When he met with us and our contractor, he expressed verbally that he was also concerned about putting slate on with the weight of insulation and what that does for snow retention in this climate.  He recommended we obtain an engineer since he would not be comfortable going forward with replacing this with more slate without engineering approval.  
Mrs. Boger read the engineering letter from Scott Burlingame; SB Engineering referred to us by Balzer Tuck Architecture.  

This letter serves to follow up on our conversation regarding the existing slate roof at 41 George Street.  Currently the existing roof which supports the slate is framed with a 2x6 rafters faced at 28 inches on center.  The rafter size and spacing would be considered “undersized based on current design practices”  furthermore, the addition of insulation within the home which is required to meet the current energy codes would lead to an increased snow load on the existing roof and increase the stress on the existing rafters.  Because of this it would be advantageous to the project to consider removing the existing slate roofing and replacing this material with a lighter weighted roofing such as asphalt shingles.  This was our leg work which we did fully intending to return before the Commission as a not after the facts event.   It was a confluence of events, the timing, the holidays, and two storms.  Based on this expertise we tried to save our historical home.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, questioned if the applicant had provided the Commission with photographic evidence of the slate roof.   

Mrs. Boger stated they hired someone with drone photography and provided that to the Commission.  Also, when they met with the slate professional from New England, he specifically spoke regarding the design on the slate is literally impossible to obtain.  It is no longer mineable in those colors and a lot of the color was a result of fading and we could never achieve that color in today’s slate mining world that was achieved 120 years ago.    

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated we need to focus on the fact that a slate roof has been lost, the existing asphalt roofing, 
is it an appropriate replacement, and if not, what would be an appropriate replacement?   

Rob DuBoff stated this is difficult.  It is true the original roof had some red slate in it.  What the applicant was stating regarding the impracticability of replicating the design that was there.  Red slate only comes from Granville, NY.

It was the only place it was mined and that is no longer an active mine.  It is impossible to obtain.  The roofing contractor suggested you could not place slate on the roof due to a framing system which would not support it.  You can simply add more framing to support the weight.  It is not difficult nor expensive.  My concern is that it seems like an end run around our group.  From my knowledge it was done over a weekend without a building permit.  There are few things working against you.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked if anyone in the audience who wishes to comment on this application.

Samantha Bosshart, Executive Director, Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation stated it is disappointing that a 

slate roof was replaced without approval.  Slate roofs are a character defining feature.  Obtaining the exact color might not have been possible however a slate roof could have been.  She echoes some of the Commissions comments regarding 

the fact that it was done without approval and incredibly disappointing because this roof was sacrificed, it is a challenge for the Commission, sends the wrong message and undermines the process.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the applicant did go to Mr. Martin regarding the roof and we discussed his comments.
It is interesting that you did not speak to him about insulating that roof because I can tell you he is adamant about the fact

that these historic homes were built without insulation for a reason.  

Mrs. Boger stated she did go back to Rich Martin but since he did the initial inspection, he cannot legally contract on a home he has performed an inspection on.  Mrs. Boger spoke regarding their decision to install the roof.  They did not try to bypass the system.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated the fact that a slate roof was removed without approval is sad and frustrating.  Regardless of how and why.  We will look at what the applicant has chosen to replace the slate with and determine if this was the correct product to choose, color, size, and shape of the shingle and how to direct the applicant.

Chris Bennett stated it is unfortunate we lost a slate roof.  What is frustrating is the original application before 

us noted the slate roof needed to be replaced.  If the applicant had appeared before the Commission, we would have recreated the slate look with asphalt shingles.  That would have been the natural progression.  The color, the texture.  Overall, it does not look awful, we could have done a better job with asphalt shingles which would have celebrated the old roof.  The evidence suggests that removal of the slate was probably the path to go.  What is done is done it is what it is.  He agrees with Rob more framing could have been added to rectify the framing issue.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated it is not necessarily it is what it is.  The slate is gone.  She would encourage the Commission to review this as if a shingle replacement.  What type of shingle would we have approved?  Would it have been this or another material.

Ellen Sheehan stated I do not know what we would have approved since we did not have the option.  If we were to have this removed it will end up in a landfill.  I think that is problematic.  

Chris Bennett stated he would agree with Ellen, removing it to the landfill is a particularly good point.  I understand what the Chair is stating as well.    

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated she agrees with Ellen and Chris regarding this material ending up in a landfill.  She does not know that we should be taking that into consideration.  Think about the precedent that would set.
Leslie Mechem, Vice Chair, stated it is a little hard to tell but it appears that the asphalt shingle does have a bit of variegation 

in color some pinky tones and colors of the slate.  It does not have the same kind of patterning, but it gives a more slate like 

effect.

Samantha Bosshart, Executive Director, Saratoga Springs Preservation Foundation stated as a reminder there was an application on Madison Avenue where the owner without permission put on a standing seam metal roof on a large house and the house originally had a slate roof and that standing seam metal roof was required to be removed.

Chris Bennett stated the applicant had the materials on premise, but it was never fully installed just a portion.

Leslie DiCarlo stated this is what we hate to have to do.  We cannot say what done is done because we set a precedent.

In reading over the email sent to the city basically outlining what was just spoken about.  I feel we need more documentation. We have missing documentation; we do not have a timeline showing that these conversations existed.  We

do not know the date the roof was replaced; we do not know what the damage was done which precipitated the urgency to have it replaced on a weekend.  Because this is precedent setting if we do not have documentation to back up our decision whatever it will be it will be a weak decision whatever we make.

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, asked Leslie DiCarlo exactly what documentation she would be looking for.

Leslie DiCarlo stated correspondence with contractors when the contractors were contacted, emails or communication,

damage in the home, photographs, etc., showing it was such an emergency that it could not wait to return before the Commission. It needs to be part of the record of this meeting and dates the work took place. It needs to be documented for better substantiation.

Sean Smith stated he agree with Leslie.  It would be great to see some of the details.  He is struggling to understand the challenge of the roof being faulty and leaking to total roof replacement as opposed to repairing and working through the next step.  The sequence of that would be helpful.

Leslie DiCarlo questioned how the replacement was done so quickly.  

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated final thoughts and comments.  The Commission requests better documentation of the

timeline, specifically photographs of the damage which occurred.  In terms of the Commission continuing our due diligence we can continue our independent research on what would be the most appropriate replacement product.   We have given the applicant some direction in providing additional information.  Our next meeting is scheduled for May 5th.
UPCOMING MEETINGS:

Joint Planning Board-Design Review Commission Meeting, Thursday, April 22, 2021 at 6:00 P.M. – UDO.
Design Review Commission Caravan, Wednesday, April 28, 2021 at 5:00 P.M.
Design Review Commission Meeting, Wednesday, May 5, 2021 at 6:00 P.M.

COMMENTS FROM THE CHAIR - UDO:

Tamie Ehinger, Chair, stated Sean Smith sent out information today regarding the different levels of lighting and how they 

relate to the luminosity scale.  This information can be provided to incorporate some lighting level regulations or guideline would be helpful.  

Amanda Tucker, Senior Planner stated tomorrow evening would be a great time to bring forth any questions or concerns you have with this draft.  We do have some lighting standards written into the UDO. I am not familiar how that translates into signage.  This is a great point to bring up.

Sean Smith stated not only is luminosity an issue but the warmth schedule of lighting which is important.

MOTION TO ADJOURN:
There being no further business to discuss Tamie Ehinger, Chair, adjourned the meeting at 10:55 P.M.







Respectfully submitted,





            

 Diane M. Buzanowski
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